
To:  Governor Kate Brown, Members of the Oregon State Legislature Senate and House Education Committees, 
Covid-19 Reopening Council, top administrators at the Oregon Department of Education and Oregon Health Authority, Oregon 
School Board Association, Confederation of Oregon School Administrators, Oregon Superintendents, and media 

From:  Nancy Willard, Embrace Civility. Websites: http://embracecivility.org and http://bepoitivelypowerful.com. Email: 
nwillard@embracecivility.org. (For those who might question whether someone who seeks to “embrace civility” might from 
time to time speak up in a passionate manner against those in positions of power who are making decisions that have or could 
harm others, this, in my opinion, is the essence of embracing civility. We ask students to speak out against those who are 
hurtful or bully. My actions are the same. Just because those in positions of power do not appreciate someone with lower 
power speaking truth does not make this “uncivil.”) 

Re: The incredible effectiveness of Oregon’s teaching staff in delivering Comprehensive Distance Learning (CDL) 

Date: December 7, 2020 

There has recently been an upwelling of voices from parents who are pressuring for schools to open. There is no doubt. 
Everyone wants schools to open. But only when it is safe. Medical professionals are warning that the infection rate after the 
winter holidays is likely to be worse than it has been after Halloween and Thanksgiving. So now is not the time to open. Now is 
the time to close virtually all in-person learning, including Limited In Person Instruction. If Oregonians want their schools to 
open then they all need to be fully on board with engaging in protections, especially wearing masks and not engaging in social 
gatherings.  

Some analysis has been done by a number of us of the parents who are actively engaged in pushing for opening. These are 
not the parents of the students who are most likely at highest risk. These are well-educated parents who have every ability to 
provide the environment necessary to support effective distance learning. Through both an analysis of published comments, 
an analysis of the posts and comments in their various Facebook groups and the strong association with Let Oregon Play 
Facebook group, it has become relatively apparent that a desire to have their children play sports is a very strong driving 
factor.  

Unfortunately, Oregon’s news media has given significant voice to these parents and not to the voice of those parents whose 
children are thriving through distance learning, nor to the school staff who are placed at risk if they must teach at school.  

Speaking of such risk, as of the December 2 Oregon report on positive infections in schools, 162 school staff have reported 
being infected. A percentage of these staff members will end up as “long haulers.” They will face months, if not the rest of their 
lifetime, suffering from the effects of Covid. It is known that approximately one third of children and teens with Covid do not 
have symptoms. Unless Oregon’s contact tracers have been able to identify an external source for exposure of staff members, 
it must be assumed that these staff members were infected at school.  

In light of the most recent actions of the parents pressuring for opening schools, I posted a post in Oregon Safe Return. This is 
a group of over 13,400 school staff members, parents, and advocates who are advocating for a safe return to schools. This is 
what I posted: 

As of December 7, around 10, there were 579 comments. I also received some private messages. These were from parents 
and staff. Most were glowing comments about the delivery of instruction both in the opinion of parents and teachers. All of 
these comments will be provided in this document.  
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It must be noted for analysis purposes that this was a convenience sample. Just like in the open schools Facebook groups, 
the parents in this group appear to be well-educated middle class parents. However, when one reads the comments of 
teachers, these are the staff who are working with a wider range of students. They also are reporting success.  

In some cases quite surprising success with students who might be thought to be more vulnerable. This includes ESL students 
and students receiving special education services.  

One dual immersion kindergarten teacher reported that she is seeing astounding growth in her ESL students. Far better 
growth than they normally achieve in in-person instruction. Parents and teachers of students with autism and ADHD are also 
reporting very effective results — also far better achievement than is normal in unperson instruction.  

These teachers are all now trying to figure out how to better integrate what they have learned from this distance learning 
environment into the instructional environment when students do return to school.  

Both parents and teachers of students who suffer from anxiety or have experienced bullying while in person report that their 
children or students are far more relaxed and happy. Many report these youth are going off of their anxiety medication. 
Serious questions need to be asked about what is happening in school environments that is causing such anxiety, resulting in 
the mediation of children and teens with dangerous psychotropic drugs. These are also issues that will need to be addressed 
upon a return to school.  

At risk of some error in my assessment, which readers can verify for themselves, I would suggest the overall findings.  

• There were some challenges at the beginning related to technology and processes. There likely remain challenges with 
bandwidth access for some students. This needs to be more fully investigated.  

• Consistency is reportedly an important key component of the CDL services. Students know what to expect each day and 
each time of the day.  

• School staff report that focusing on positive connections with students that provide emotional support to students is their 
highest priority. Schools are also finding creative ways to engage students in fun activities where they can interact virtually 
with their peers. This is clearly necessary.  

• There is significant use of live-streaming tools such at Zoom and Google Meet. It appears that many teachers are using 
such technologies in a very effective manner. A very common format for instruction is 30 minute live-streaming of 
instruction followed either by student work with each other in break out rooms or student private work on worksheets. The 
teachers leave the chat function operational. Any student can at any time ask for help. This help can be provided with a 
written response or a video discussion. 

• It is also possible for instructional aides or the teachers to provide more in-depth assistance during this time privately to 
students who are struggling. What many teachers report is that they are better able to provide assistance that is in 
private, thus not calling class attention to a student who is challenged. They have also been able to get to know their 
students far more effectively than they normally can.  Parents report that their children appreciate being able to privately 
ask questions.  

• All of the normal disruptions caused by class clears, bullying, and students’ normal disruptive activities appears to have 
disappeared or be under effective control. This allows far more time for productive instruction and learning.  

• Although not discussed much, because I did not pose this as an issue, the current situation appears to present a 
significant concern with a shift to Expanded LIPI or hybrid. (An explanation of my term “Expanded LIPI.” It is quite evident 
that some district leaders are seeking to take the greatest advantage of the loosely written guidelines for LIPI to open in 
essentially a hybrid manner. This should not be allowed. But appears to be the case.) The significant concern is that a 
shift to having some students in school while others remain at home could potentially cause a significant interference in 
the supportive, consistent, and effective environment that has been established. District and school leaders must be very 
mindful of this and must engage in close coordination with their teaching staff to ensure that such disruption does not 
occur. This disruption would be even more likely if such a shift is made before the case count is very low because the 
disruption of rolling quarantines would be significant.  

Those who are familiar with my writings are aware that I rarely write something in less than 10 pages. This time, I do not have 
to. I will allow the voices of teaching staff and parents come forth.  
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Omitted some discussion 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This is an announcement from North 
Clackamas.
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I am omitting the replies from here on out 
because I am getting tired. 
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These are two screen captures that were sent to 
me from the Let Oregon Learn Facebook group. 






